Rhode Island Greenhouse Gas Process 

Stakeholder Meeting Year 6, # 1
RI DEM, Room 300

Thursday, Nov. 30, 2006

Facilitator: Dr. Jonathan Raab, Raab Associates, Ltd.

Consultants: Dan Meszler, Meszler Engineering, Dr. David Nichols 

Meeting #1: Summary

Over 40 people attended the meeting, which began at 9:30 am and concluded at about 2:45 pm

Documents Distributed or Presented:  

Before the Meeting:

1. Agenda, Raab Associates

2. Invitation to 11.30.06 Stakeholder Meeting, Raab Associates

At the Meeting:

3. Natural Gas Energy Efficiency Programs Proposed for National Grid – RI, 

    Bruce Johnson, Keyspan Energy

4. Climate Change in the Northeast, Ned Raynolds and Erika Spanger-Siegfried, UCS

5. Focus on Four: Options for Consideration by Stakeholders in the RI GHG Process, 
Dr. David Nichols, Independent Consultant
6. Potential Transportation Focus Areas for Phase VI, Dan Meszler, Meszler Engineering
7. Updating Rhode Island GHG Emissions Analysis, Dr. Charlie Heaps, SEI  

8. Wal-Mart Announces of Goal of Selling 100 Million Energy Efficient Light Bulbs,    Wal-Mart Corporate Communications

9. RI GHG Stakeholder Process Year 6: Workplan and Budget, Jonathan Raab

To find any of the above documents, use the following link: http://righg.raabassociates.org/events.asp?type=eid&event=70 

I. Introductions and Overview of Day

Dr. Raab reviewed the agenda for the day, and everyone introduced themselves.

II. RI GHG Updates  

A. National Grid’s Proposed New RI Gas DSM Programs - Bruce Johnson, Keyspan 

Bruce Johnson, who is consulting with National Grid in putting together their gas DSM programs required under RI’s new Comprehensive Energy Act, reviewed the likely programs.  See presentation on the website.  During his presentation and questions from the Stakeholders he made the following additional points:

· Programs will likely be very similar to Keystone’s.

· National Grid will file proposed budgets and programs tomorrow with the PUC.  More detailed filing will be made to the PUC by Feb 1.

· While there are some integrated gas/electric programs proposed in 2007, there will be much more integrated programs proposed for 2008.

· Proposing to fund programs at $2.5 million in 2006, ramping up to $5 million by 2009.

· Different funding mechanics than electric SBC, separate surcharge on gas 
· A lot of commercial and industrial programs run by Keystone are not in gas networks.
· Would try and dovetail economic development program with RI Enterprise programs.
· Not decided whether gas DSM programs will go through Electric SBC Collaborative or some  parallel collaborative process
B. Implementing the New RI 2006 Comprehensive Energy Act -Andy Dzykewicz, RI Office of Energy Resources plus renewable SBC Activities

Andy reviewed the requirement of the new Act and provided an update on how the new Office of Energy Resources that he directs is implementing it.  He did not use slides, and below is an outline of the points that he made

1) Least Cost Procurement, Low Income Programs, and Standard Offer
· Established the Office of Energy Resources in statute for first time.  

· Least Cost Procurement requires among other things that the electric utility use energy efficiency to meet demand if energy efficiency can free up capacity at a cost that is less than buying energy generated from traditional sources..

· Least cost procurement effectively removes the cap on energy efficiency.  

· Rhode Island is a pioneer in this area

· Neither the Office of Energy Resources nor National Grid knows how Least Cost Procurement will be implemented. 

· One of the challenges is if we invest in DSM at customer premises and then they leave, where do savings go?

· Low Income Programs

· Working on two tier low income rate for gas and electric program 

· Can devote as much of the money on weatherization as appropriate, but weatherization contractors in short supply. 

· Fund tied to dollar sales of energy so changes with prices.  Approximately $15 million this year. 

· Standard offer extended to 2020, but will change how it’s structured – shorter term, market based supply.  But part of standard offer will be least-cost procurement –(although we’re not sure yet how to do this yet).  RI will be a pioneer in this area.

· New England ISO and some states are looking at time of use rates.  Andy is interested but concerned about impacts on industries and institutions that have less flexibility to change their usage schedules.  He sees potential on the residential side.  He noted that $75 air conditioners consume inordinate amounts of peak time power.

 2) Renewable SBC Activities

· Two funds different renewable energy related funds have been established 1) Renewable SBC Fund, and 2) Renewable Energy Development Fund with money collected from RES alternative compliance payments.  

· Going to merge the two funds by 7/01/07.  Funds can be used for:

· Renewable generation

· Research

· Solar hot water for low income 

· Need to make it into a revolving fund, which is a challenge.  Investing $500k in hydro at a mill  site in Coventry will return 2 cents/kwh =$160k/yr.  Loaning money for studies if guarantee 1% of renewable credits.  A similar hydro project in Smithfield will repay loans and fees for 1% RECS in perpetuity.  Most ot these projects are small (1 megawatt or less).

· Canada is building 10,500 MW of wind (1,200mw--1000 in Labrador and 200 on PEI) and hydro primarily for export.  One challenge is they are looking for long-term contracts, but we don’t have entities in New England willing to enter into long run contracts.  There are also significant barriers to providing transmission capacity.  Also, need more reserve capacity. 

· Money from RI generators mainly goes out of state.  Energy Office may have authority to file cases for rate reform (e.g. time of use pricing) but not the staff resources to pull together.
3. ESCOs and Biodiesel

· 4 pre-qualified ESCOs looking at all state facilities – DOA buildings, URI, RIC, Airport Corporation, and Resource Recovery are ready to go – pay out of savings average a little more than 25% savings.  Some have a 12 year payback on 30 year equipment.  These and other OER efforts are not receiving publicity.  

· Four proposals for biodeisel facilities: Providence (Hudson Asphalt) Westerly, Johnston,  and Quonset 

-Used Cooking oil 


-Virgin rapeseed and soy oil


4.  Solar Incentives.  (There was an RFP for (for larger users) and OER is going to issue an RFP for $100,000.  Andy reiterated the need for a revolving fund and the ultimate need for megawatts, not just kilowatts.  

C. Northeast Climate Impacts Assessment (NECIA) and Rhode Island –  Ned Raynolds, (Northeast Policy Coordinator – UCS) and Erika Spanger-Siegfried (Northeast Climate Project Manager, UCS)

Ned and Erica presented an extensive slide show on the two phase NECIA project (See above).  The Assessment included 40 Scientists from throughout US.  Principle researchers were Cameron Wake at UNH. The first part of the project focused on impacts from global climate change models downscaled to the region and compared to the weather record: “What we know and can project with confidence.” The second part,  due in spring, will look at economic impacts on specific sectors..  They pointed out that average temperature has increased 2 degrees Fahrenheit on average since 1970, but more in the winter, by 4 degrees Fahrenheit.  Stakeholders asked questions and made comments both during and after the formal presentation.

John Farley commented that a takeaway message is that there is a big difference between the Business as Usual scenario and the high emissions reduction scenario. 

D. Working with Businesses in the US on Voluntary GHG Reduction--Professor Steve Hamburg, Brown University

Professor Hamburg described his work w/Wal-Mart on Compact Fluorescent Lightbulbs (CFLs).  He passed around a Wal-Mart press release from yesterday in which Wal-Mart announced their commitment to sell 100 million CFLs by the end of 2007. Professor Hamburg described the evolution of the program, and its characteristics including:

· CFLs are organized by application on the shelves

· They require 40% less shelf space than incandescents

· Not participating in local utility DSM programs

· Doing Evaluation of effort using AC Nielson

· Expect to save customers $3 billion, and offset 20 million metric tons of GHGs

He challenged the Stakeholders to find the next “low-hanging” niche GHG saving technologies and push them in RI one step at a time, rather than focusing on higher level programs and policies.  He cited a need for workshops for wholesalers, plumbers, electricians, etc. and landlords.  He also suggested a challenge to RI businesses The Group discussed whether $79 air conditioners,  plasma TVs, and/or thermostats might be those next markets. The metrics of change could include $s saved by customers and reduced emissions.  Several also mentioned that they thought we could do both – exploit low hanging fruit and develop new GHG related policies.   Cindy Giles for CLF is recommending a carbon tax in place of the income tax.  

E. Other Updates--Steve Majkut, RI DEM

· RI DEM’s DG proposed regulations will likely be released within one month 

· MA likely to join RGGI.  RI would then stand alone in the region.

· Pavley – state introduced motion to dismiss case in RI. CA and VT moving forward with trials.

F. Lunch

During lunch, Dr. Raab announced that Janice McClanaghan was retiring after 35 years of working for RI.  He thanked for being the co-founder and co-host of the RI GHG Stakeholder process for the last 5 years.  The Stakeholders gave Janice a standing ovation and 3 kinds of cake.  Janice thanked everyone. 

G. RI GHG Stakeholder Priorities for the Year

Dr. Raab initiated the discussion after lunch by explaining that the consultants, RI DEM, and OER have been working since our last meeting in June to winnow down the long list of potential projects to focus on the timeliest, and to fit the available budget.

Buildings and Facilities (gas, electricity and oil) -David Nichols discussed 4 potential programs in this area (See his slides) including

1. Gas energy efficiency

2. Utility least-cost procurement

3. Statewide energy goal 

4. Intensified state lead-by-example campaign

1. Gas DSM.  David Jacobson from National Grid pointed out that the gas energy efficiency programs would likely be refined through another stakeholder process, and suggested that the RI GHG process not expend limited time and resources on it.

2. Least Cost Procurement.  David Nichols suggested a white paper outlining best practices.  Possibilities include:

i. Increasing use of CHP

ii. Providing energy efficiency to customers as well as electricity

iii. Managing peak loads using control systems

3.  State Energy GoalNew Jersey set a goal of reducing energy by 20% by 2020.
5. Intensified Lead By Example could include: 

1. Law to support performance contracting

2. Parking cash out.  Barry Schiller drafted an executive order which was sent to DOA.  No interest was expressed.  Since then Gtech has adopted parking cash out.  Barry is still interested in pursuing with DOA.

Transportation – Dan Meszler, Meszler Engineering discussed 3 potential initiatives in this area (see his slides) including:

1. Efficient vehicle information and incentive program
2. Promoting biodiesel demand
3. Supporting public transit enhancement
For the vehicle information program, a Stakeholder pointed out that Maine has green sticker program but that all cars over 30 mpg can meet it.

For Biodiesel – Steve  Majkut pointed out that NESCAUM was just tasked with doing a white paper for biofuels from NEGC and that maybe we could get a “freebie” and should wait for it to be completed.  He agreed to find out more about it.

For Public Transit support , numerous Stakeholders pointed out that we’d all agreed to pursue  this before and that we did at one time draft an executive order and legislation.  Mark Therien from RIPTA pointed out that ridership has gone from 19 to 24 million in 3 years.  Moreover, buses are full and passing potential riders by on 11 Routes chronically.  He feels that it’s now funding issue and not a promotion issue.  RIPTA has enough buses, but needs money for drivers. He estimates that they need $2 million to fix the immediate problem, but have been asked for 15% budget cut.  Current annual revenue from riders is $25 million and annual expenses are $90 million. The group agreed to pursue the bus driver funding issue asap.

Education – Terri Bisson, RIDEM, provided an update on education related activities underway.  She said that recent media attention to climate change obviated the need for explaining the problem and allowed concentrating on solution. 

Within RI, she said that we still need co-funding from companies, but rather than setting up an elaborate screening system she is contemplating going directly to several companies with a revamped campaign similar to the one that Greenwich Advertising developed to work with RI based companies that have good environmental records to showcase actions that they have/are taking.  She said that DEM would showcase climate action as part of its Sunday morning Earthwatch new segment.  

She mentioned that RI is working regionally with other New England states on  energy efficiency education using a  Smart Power grant of $150k. 

Other efforts will include distributing New England Environmental Center Climate Change backpacks to schools and non-profits.  

One Stakeholder wondered whether we could get some dedicated education funds from the Renewable SBC fund, but others were skeptical. 

Modeling—Dr. Raab reviewed the plan to update the baseline modeling and projections of energy savings, GHG and criteria pollutant reductions, and economic benefits (See the slides).  The modeling would be simplified to be structured by customer sectors and fuel type rather than end use, and  all the major forecasts (e.g., fuel prices, population, economic activity) would be updated.  DEM is providing approximately $19k for this activity.  One Stakeholder argued that with our limited resources and because it’s still too early in program roll out that the money was probably better spent on developing programs.  Others felt that it was important to update the modeling.

Workplan and Budget—Dr. Raab put up one slide summarizing the options discussed in the previous presentations and another on the available budget.  He pointed out that they had only raised $84k of the estimated $165k needed to have 4 Stakeholder meetings and fully support the select projects identified by the consultants, DEM, and OER.

The Stakeholders then discussed their priorities among the options and discussed several factors including

· What’s market driven and doesn’t need our intervention?
· Where can we make a difference?
Group seemed to converge on the following game plan, assuming the requisite resources are available:

Pursue the following within the RI GHG Stakeholder process:

1) Utility least cost procurement

2) Public transit support (most immediately getting the requisite bus drivers, but also looking at longer term funding issues).

3) Vehicle information and incentive program

4) Updating the modeling

The group also agreed that gas DSM and biodiesel are important, but that other forums can take the lead, and the stakeholder group can track progress.

Next Steps and To Do List

1) Meeting summary—Raab Associates
2) Fundraising—DEM, OER, and consultants (Stakeholders also invited)
3) Circulate a letter for support on RIPTA resources – Sierra Club
4) Develop material on priority options for discussion at the next meeting—Consulting team
5) Get workplan and timeline for NESCAUM biofuel work—Steve Majkut, DEM
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